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Dear Mr. Cooley and Mr. Arnolie:

The National Science Foundation’s (NSF) Advisory Committee on Business and Operations met on October 22, 2003 to consider ongoing issues at NSF, with special emphasis on Award Monitoring and Oversight and NSF’s Business Analysis.  

The committee offers the following thoughts and perspectives on the items discussed at the meeting.

What’s New 

Office of Budget, Finance, and Award Management.  The committee finds that a number of important issues were underscored by Mr. Cooley’s presentation:

· The implications of NSF’s increased workload for topics such as dwell time continue to warrant special attention.  One aspect that deserves further consideration is comparing actual dwell time (i.e. the time to official notice) versus “functional” dwell time (i.e. when informal notice is provided), since the latter concept is often more important to applicants.

· NSF should continue to explore different types of triage, such as preproposals, as a means to manage its increased workload.

· It may also be valuable to analyze whether the increase in proposals is uniform across NSF, or if it is concentrated in certain areas. 

Office of Information and Resource Management. The committee welcomed the opportunity to hear again from Mr. Anthony Arnolie, now with six-months behind him in his role as Director of the Office of Information and Resource Management. We were interested in learning about Mr. Arnolie’s appointment as Chief Human Capital Officer for NSF. In keeping with the statutory requirements for the Chief Human Capital Officer, the committee feels that this is a valuable and significant role, particularly as it relates to the strategic alignment of the agency’s workforce to its mission.  The committee was also encouraged to hear that the NSF Academy is on course.  We were especially interested in the Academy “needs assessment”, which is scheduled to begin shortly. We look forward to discussing the results of this assessment at our next meeting. 

Office of the Chief Information Officer. The committee enjoyed hearing from Dr. George Strawn about the issues he is currently facing as CIO. The committee is encouraged to learn of the amount of effort and resources put forth to secure NSF’s information technology. We were particularly impressed at how well the IT Security Training was implemented with a 95 percent completion rate by NSF’s employees and contractors. The committee also supports the eJacket endeavor to move to a paperless, fully automated web-based internal grants management system. With declined proposals – which constitute roughly 70 percent of NSF’s paperwork – not being retained, this marks a major step toward fully electronic operations and records.

Updates and Status Reports

National Academy of Public Administration Study.  The committee remains very interested in NAPA’s study of NSF’s programmatic, organizational, and personnel structures, and it looks forward to receiving NAPA’s final report at its next meeting.  In particular, the committee appreciates the information comparing “rotators” and permanent employees that Dr. Barkdoll presented, and it expects that NAPA’s analysis will be especially valuable for highlighting the importance of rotators to NSF and other organizations. Specifically, the committee feels that it is important to emphasize the value and importance of rotators to NSF.

Management of Large Facility Projects.  The committee offers a belated welcome to Dr. Mark Coles upon his joining NSF in June as the Deputy Director of BFA for Large Facility Projects.  The committee also finds that Dr. Coles’ presentation provided a number of valuable insights into the role of the LFP Deputy, notably that:


· The Deputy for Large Facility Projects position should facilitate visibility and transparency.


· Influence over projects results from good communication, building consensus, and providing resources, working closely with colleagues in BFA and Directorates.
NSTC Subcommittee on Research Business Models.  The committee extends an especially warm welcome to Mr. Geoff Grant and congratulates him on being named BFA Deputy Director for Management, Operations, and Planning.  The committee is also encouraged by the framework that Mr. Grant presented for the Subcommittee on Research Business Models, and it looks forward to further updates on this process at future meetings.
Award Monitoring and Oversight

The committee is pleased that the meeting included a special session on Award Monitoring and Oversight, in keeping with the discussion with the NSF Director at the April 2003 meeting.  The committee notes the sound, proactive approach NSF has taken to develop its framework for award monitoring, beginning with the pilot program and the identification of risk factors.  The committee also notes that the proposed realignment of BFA – including the possible creation of a new Division of Institution and Award Support – has advantages both for NSF’s own operations and for its ability to serve the grantee community.  The committee was further encouraged by the scope of work outlined by IBM Business Consulting Services for its assessment of NSF’s post award management system and looks forward to learning the results of this assessment at future meetings.

In its discussion, the committee raised a number of issues for further consideration by NSF:

· In regard to the proposed realignment of BFA, NSF should work to ensure that the new structure not diminish the staff’s ability to serve the different needs of its internal customers, namely NSF’s program directorates and offices.  This underscores the importance of the liaison function that Division of Grants and Agreements (DGA) is integrating into its business teams and of NSF's increased emphasis generally on portfolio management.


· Various outreach activities could be a useful mechanism for improving award monitoring.  Possible approaches could include electronic newsletters highlighting best practices and special sessions integrated into NSF’s Regional Grants Seminars.  The committee was pleased to learn that NSF’s recently-hired outreach specialist is already examining these kinds of approaches.


· There also may be opportunities for institution-led activities to share best practices in post-award compliance.

· Another important step could be greater involvement of the grantee community in assessing the relative “burdens” imposed by Federal policies and requirements.  This could help to identify potential policy changes and reforms that would yield the greatest improvements in efficiency and productivity.

Finally, the committee observes that there are tremendous potential synergies between NSF’s internal efforts and the broader discussions being facilitated by the National Science and Technology Council (NSTC) Subcommittee on Research Business Models.  The committee encourages NSF to continue to pursue these synergies, especially in such areas as clarifying guidance for audits and fostering common practices across agencies.  Overall, the committee commends NSF for working to improve its award monitoring and oversight efforts while also seeking to minimize the burden on institutions and Principal Investigators (PIs).

NSF Business Analysis

The committee continues to express strong support for the Business Analysis and for the general approach that the Booz Allen Hamilton team is taking.  In particular, we appreciate the time and effort spent over the past year devoted to understanding NSF’s environment and its key business processes and related issues.  With the study now moving into the design phase, the focus of the Business Analysis and therefore, the presentation was on the three key areas of study—Business Processes, Tools and Technologies, and Human Capital. The issues within these key areas are multifaceted and, the presentations led to a discussion that included the following comments:

· The boundary between changes that can be made incrementally, on a day-to-day basis and the long-term vision for where NSF will be sometime in the future, needs to be more clearly defined.  

· There may be some challenges at the interface of the three key areas—Business Processes, Tools and Technologies, and Human Capital—that need to be examined as part of the Business Analysis study.

· The Business Analysis should look at the potential future challenge of transitioning from a small agency to a much larger agency housed on multiple sites in order to gain an understanding of the issues faced when employees are distributed across many sites.  

· The communication plan for the Business Analysis should include external stakeholders as well as internal.

· A number of universities have hired consultants to examine their research administration processes. The committee encourages NSF and its consultants to gather information from these initiatives to further enhance the business analysis being conducted.
· The proposed goals of reducing the large number of systems and information technology deployment approaches are commendable. It is necessary for efficiency of NSF operations and essential for the improvement of internal and external services. The committee recommends that the office of the CIO develop an information technology architecture for the Foundation. The architecture should be designed to promote integration and consistency.
Given the complexity of the project and the vast amount of information distributed at the meeting, the committee agreed to reconvene for a teleconference in early December 2003 to further discuss the business analysis. A letter detailing committee comments and/or recommendations regarding the business analysis will follow shortly after the teleconference.

Meeting with NSF Deputy Director Joseph Bordogna

As always, the committee found the discussion with Dr. Joseph Bordogna to be especially dynamic and informative, and wishes to express sincere thanks to him for the time spent with the committee.  In his remarks, Dr. Bordogna put NSF’s commitment to Organizational Excellence in the context of major drivers in science and engineering, such as cyberinfrastructure, the scientific and technological workforce, and the growing emphasis on “boundary-crossing” opportunities.  The committee once again reiterated its opinion that NSF is leading the way for the entire federal government in examining its abilities to face future developments and to manage and communicate effectively across the boundaries of the many organizations in its environment.

In closing, we hope these observations help to inform and guide the Foundation as it addresses the range of issues discussed at the meeting.  We would like to thank the staff who helped make this meeting a successful one.  We look forward to reviewing anticipated progress on the various issues discussed at this meeting and to discussing other mission-critical issues at our next meeting.

On behalf of the committee,

Dr. Sharon S. Dawes

Chair, October 22, 2003 Meeting

2

